



Meeting Date: Monday, May 16, 2022 | Time: 7:00 PM

**Social Hour:** 5:30 PM | **Dinner:** 6:00 PM | **Presentation:** 7:00 PM

SPEAKER

# DR. GARY GALLAGHER

ary W. Gallagher is the John L. Nau III Professor in the History of the American Civil War Emeritus at the University of Virginia. He taught at Penn State University for twelve years before joining the faculty of the University of Virginia in 1998. He is the author or editor of more than forty books, including *The Confederate War* (Harvard University Press, 1997), *Lee and His Generals in War and Memory* (Louisiana State University Press, 1998), *Causes Won, Lost, and Forgotten: How Hollywood and Popular Art Shape What We Know About the Civil War* (University of North Carolina Press, 2008), *The Union War* (Harvard University Press, 2011), and *The Enduring Civil War: Reflections on the Great American Crisis* (Louisiana State University Press, 2020).

Professor Gallagher has participated in more than five dozen television projects in the field of Civil War history. He was the recipient of the Cavaliers' Distinguished Teaching Professorship for 2010-2012 (the highest teaching award conveyed by the University of Virginia) and the Philip Merrill Award for Outstanding Contributions to Liberal Arts Education from the American Council of Trustees and Alumni in 2013. Active in the field of historic preservation, he was the first president of the Association for the Preservation of Civil War Sites, twice served as a member of the Board of the Civil War Trust, and has given testimony about preservation before Congressional committees on several occasions.

## EULOGY TO CHARLES PIERCE ROLAND | KENT M. BROWN

o me he was Charlie. We were close friends for more than forty years. What brought us together was a mutual love for American History, and Civil War History in particular.

Charlie was born in the Western Tennessee town of Maury City on April 8, 1918; he lived for 104 years. Charlie grew up in Henderson, Tennessee, the son, and grandson, of educators. Henderson's close proximity to the Shiloh Battlefield played an enormous role in Charlie's life. His family frequently drove to the Shiloh Battlefield for gatherings and celebrations.

Charlie and I often drove there to give tours together. We always stayed in the quaint southern town of Corinth, Mississippi, about twenty or so miles south of the battlefield. One day as we were driving around Corinth, I stopped at Battery Robinette, an earthwork made famous in the 1862 Battle of Corinth. Pointing to a wooden pavilion near the earthwork, Charlie said, "Do you know what I did as a kid in that pavilion?" I could only guess. "That," he proudly replied, "is where my girl cousins taught me to dance the Charleston."

Continued on next page ▶

## "Eulogy to Charles Pierce Roland" continued...

Shiloh always had a grip on Charlie, and he wrote about it once:

and bred in West Tennessee, only an hour's drive from the famed Civil War battlefield, I visited there often. I went there on family occasions, on school excursions, to religious revival meetings. Shiloh's historic sites—the Hornet's Nest, the Sunken Road, the Peach Orchard, the Bloody Pond—were forever branded into my memory. So were Shiloh's historic figures – Johnston and Beauregard, Grant and Sherman. I listened to the saga of valor at Shiloh; I looked upon the spot where Albert Sidney Johnston fell at the head of the Confederate Army; I pondered the effect of his death upon the outcome of the battle. His presence seemed to abide at Shiloh."

Although the author of nine highly-acclaimed books, Charlie's most renowned book is Albert Sidney Johnston: Soldier of Three

Republics, published in 1964, the biography of the Kentucky born commander of Confederate forces at the Battle of Shiloh who was mortally wounded there. As a young history professor at Tulane University, Charlie found Johnston's papers in the archival collections and felt compelled to write Johnston's biography because of his youthful association with Shiloh and years of contemplating Johnston's untimely and tragic death.

Although Charlie's thoughts often embraced Shiloh, his interests expanded to writing and speaking about the history of the American South. His love of the South began in graduate school under the incomparable Bell Irvin Wiley at Louisiana State University. There he studied with a young man who became his closest friend over his lifetime, Otis Singletary. It was Singletary who, as president of the University of Kentucky, brought Charlie from Tulane to Lexington.

Charlie became a giant in the field of Civil War history as a professor at the University of Kentucky. While there, he published A History of the South (1972); The Improbable Era: The South Since World War II (1975); An American Iliad: The Story of the Civil War, in (1991); Reflections on Lee: A Historian's Assessment, (1995); Louisiana Sugar Plantations During the Civil War (1997); Jefferson Davis's Greatest General: Albert Sidney Johnston, (2000); and History Teaches Us to Hope: Reflections on the Civil War and Southern History, (2010).

Charlie's classroom teaching extended to multiple visiting professorships at the United States Military Academy at West Point and the Army War College at Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania. He brought Civil War history to those outside of academe, notably, as president of the Kentucky Civil War Roundtable from 1984 to 1994.

But what made Charlie's lectures and books about the Civil War so authentic was that Charlie had been a combat-tested soldier in World War II, before he ever put pen to paper. Captain Charles P. Roland's 394th Regiment of the 99th Infantry Division saw heavy combat in the battles along Elsenborn Ridge, they were struck by the German Sixth Panzer Division in what became known as the Battle of the Bulge. From the "Bulge" to the Remagen Bridge, Charlie was awarded the Bronze Star for extraordinary service, as well as the Purple Heart for wounds suffered at the Remagen Bridge. Charlie clearly had what we lawyers would refer to as "standing" to lecture and write about military history.

No reflection on Charlie's extraordinary life would be complete without some words about the love of his life, Allie Lee Aycock, who passed away on April 26, 2018. Charlie met her after he had returned from the Army and was a graduate student at Louisiana State University; she was a graduate of Northwestern State College in Natchitoches, was working as a clinical dietitian at the

Veterans Hospital in Alexandria, Louisiana.

When they were introduced in Alexandria, Charlie claimed that his "heart flipped." He told Allie Lee that it was a pity that they could not have met earlier because he and his friends often partied in the Nakadosh Hotel in the town where she went to college. Reflecting upon the general reputation of those who frequented that hotel, her response was: "Oh no. I wouldn't have given you the time of day." Charlie claimed that he "knew in an instant that I wanted her to be mine," yet if you asked his mother, according to Charlie, she believed that "he wanted to marry every girl he went out with." But this time, though it was real, and it took only six dates for Charlie to ask Allie Lee to marry him. "Allie and Chick" were married in the Methodist church chapel in Alexandria on January 23, 1948. They would have three wonderful children, Karen, Cliff, and Charles. You could never be around Charlie without noticing how much he adored Allie Lee and how much he cherished his children, grandchildren, and great

grandchildren. I also got to know how they all cherished him. Allie Lee and Charlie were married for seventy years! As Charlie once wrote: "My home life has been rich."

My faith teaches me that "Allie and Chick" are together again.

Finally, I recall when Charlie and I were to give Civil War lectures on the steamboat Mississippi Queen from on a two-week excursion down the Mississippi and Ohio rivers from Louisville to New Orleans. I called an old friend, Wah Wah Jones, who owned the Bluegrass Tour Company, and asked him if he could provide a limousine to get me, Charlie, and our wives to the wharf at Louisville. The limousine picked up me, my wife, Genevieve, and our 9-month old daughter, Annie, at our home, and then we drove over to pick up Charlie and Allie Lee.



(1918-2022)

## "Eulogy to Charles Pierce Roland" continued...

The Limousine was a sight to behold; there were tubed lights all across the ceiling and around the windows in colors of blue, red, green, and gold. The lighting in the tubes seemed to move like it was water. There was even a myriad of star lights reflected on the ceiling, spinning around like a galaxy in space. Charlie and Allie Lee got in the car and were stunned at what they saw. Charlie, in particular, studied the lighting. He then exclaimed, "This is like a travelling bordello." There was a moment of profound silence as everyone tried to figure out how to respond to Charlie's comment. Then Allie Lee spoke up. "Charlie, what do you know about bordellos?" For the first time ever, at least in my presence,

Charlie was speechless. Within seconds, though, everyone in the limousine, including the driver and Allie Lee, burst into laughter. Such was Charlie.

Charlie was an extraordinary man in so many ways, and he had a rich sense of humor that endeared him to all who knew him. I know I speak for everyone who knew him when I say that we all were blessed to have known Charlie and Allie Lee, and will miss them more than we could ever put into words. •

#### ADMINISTRATOR'S REPORT | SUSIE MORTON

# **Meeting Reminders:**

**RSVP by Wednesday, May 11th.** I must turn in meal count at 5 PM that day. Your cooperation with this would be greatly appreciated.

**All meals need to be paid for before the event.** You can pay by check, credit card or on the website.

## Meeting timetable:

- 5:30 Social Hour
- **6:00** Dinner Service begins
- 6:45 Announcements
- 7:00 Speaker Presentation

If you want a vegetarian meal, please let me know when you RSVP.

ast week I got a call from a gentleman by the name of Jim Gerdsen. He said his late father was a huge Civil War buff and they had finally gotten around to cleaning out his attic and came across a box of old periodicals all relating to the Civil War. He asked if he could mail them to me and thought, perhaps, I could share them with our Members. So, I will bring the box to the meeting and will have the periodicals laid out on the registration table for anyone who might want one.

More and more of our Members are paying for their meals and dues with a credit card. I would like to start retaining credit card information in my KCWRT database. I checked with my IT specialists and they assured me that my software system is protected. So, if you would like me to put a credit card on file for your future payments, please let me know when you pay for your next meal.

Speaking of security in regards to our website and our members, we have decided to remove all accounts created on our website and prevent the future creation of new accounts. This has NO EFFECT on your current membership status with KYCWRT. However, you will no longer be able to sign in to streamline the checkout process or retrieve receipts for past purchases. You will need to enter all information during each future checkout. If you need a receipt for a past purchase, please contact me at kcwrt.susie@gmail.com.

## **Board Member Nominations Update**

We have had three Members come forward to be nominated to join the Board of Directors including: **Mr. Larry Deener**, **Dr. William A. Denny**, and **Dr. Thomas Sabetta**. With their nominations secure, the Membership will vote to approve their nominations at the May 16 th meeting.



## **UPCOMING EVENT: Lexington Cemetery Civil War Walking Tour**

The Kentucky Civil War Roundtable, in association with the Witnessing History Education Foundation, is offering a Memorial Day Civil War Walking Tour of the magnificent Lexington Cemetery on Saturday, May 28, 2022. The tour will be led by Kent Masterson Brown, beginning promptly at 9:00 at the Henry Clay Tomb and concluding at noon. Cost of the tour is \$20.00 per person, paid in cash at the event. Participants will be directed to designated parking areas.

KENT M. BROWN | President (859) 455-9330 | kmb@usa.net

BILL SWINFORD, JR. | Secretary (859) 536-1786 | cwswinford@windstream.net

SUSIE MORTON | Administrator (859) 221-7199 | kcwrt.susie@gmail.com

BILL FARMER | Vice President CF (859) 266-7997 | bill@billfarmer.org

CHRIS E. ANDERSON | Treasurer (859) 229-4799 chris.anderson@unifiedtrust.com W. ALAN DENNY | Editor (606) 401-3564 | dennywa2000@yahoo.com